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	             GREAT TORRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL




Minutes of the Council Meeting held on Thursday 03 December 2015 
at 7.00pm in the

Methodist Church Hall, Mill Street, Torrington

PRESENT:
Cllrs Mrs C Simmons (Chairman), Miss K Allin, A Boyd, Mrs M Brown, 
R Darch, Mrs D Davey, Mrs R Funnell, Miss S Mills, R Pitts, N Stark 
M Whittaker & A Williams 
Also Present:   M Tighe Town Clerk, Miss K Chapman (Secretary)                                                             

MINUTES
The Opening Prayer – Item 1 - by Cllr Mrs M Brown
118.   APOLOGIES – Item 2 - Cllrs D Cox, and Morgan
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119. PUBLIC CONTRIBUTIONS – Item 3

None

120. 
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES – Item 4
a. Council Meeting 05.11.15
b. Planning Meeting 11.11.15
c. Policy and Finance Meeting 18.11.15

The Council, Planning and Policy & Finance Meetings were agreed as accurate records.
121.
MATTERS ARISING – Item 5
COUNCIL MEETING – 05.11.15

106. ITEM 88 – Cllr Miss S Mills - Development at Greenbank – the name of this development will now be Waterloo Gardens.  
106. ITEM 95 – The Town Clerk confirmed that the lease has been signed by the Museum.

106. ITEM 11(c) – Councillor A Williams did not agree to be on the Emergency Plan Group.

POLICY AND FINANCE MEETING 18.11.15

ITEM 24 – Councillor Miss K Allin commented that she had received a good response on Facebook regarding the work being undertaken by the Technicians.

The Town Clerk confirmed that setting the Precept has been delegated to the Mayor and the Chairman of Policy and Finance Committee, Cllr A Boyd in consultation with the Town Clerk.
122.  CORRESPONDENCE AND OTHER BUSINESS BROUGHT FORWARD BY THE DIRECTION OF THE CHAIRMAN – Item 6
Cllr Mrs D Davey questioned the different charging arrangements applied to Barley Grove Car Park compared with Sydney House Car Park.  Sydney House Car Park enjoys free parking on a Saturday afternoon and all day Sunday, whereas Barley Grove does not. Councillor Mrs D Davey suggested that they should be the same. Torridge District Council had been approached about this matter and their response was that the Town Council might like to fund the additional free parking for Barley Grove at a cost of approximately £3,500 per annum.  There followed a discussion in relation to this matter and it was concluded that Councillor Mrs C Simmons should write an article for the CRIER explaining the problem and asking for views on this matter.   
Cllr Miss S Mills informed the meeting of the work of Edukid.  A Christian charity that helped children in Pakistan, Cambodia and Uganda with education costs through sponsorship arrangements.  Cllr Miss S Mills suggested that the Town Council might like to sponsor a child (£300.00 per year). It was agreed to invite Chris Turner from Edukid to a future Council meeting in 2016.

The Town Clerk reminded Members that they had received an invite to the Ordination of Father Bevan on 19th December 2015 at Saint Michaels and all Angels Church. All those unable to attend will need to apologise to the organiser.
Name Badges – It was agreed that the dark green badge was favoured by the majority.

The Town Clerk reported on the North Devon Records office being under threat of closure in Barnstaple and a discussion took place about future funding possibilities. There was also discussion in relation to possible storage facilities in Great Torrington.

123.
QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY MEMBERS – item 7 
None
124.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST – item 8
Cllrs Miss S Mills, Mrs D Davey & Mrs M Brown declared personal interests as members of STITCH.  Cllrs A Boyd, R Darch, Mrs M Brown and Mrs C Simmons declared dual hatted interests as members of more than one authority.  
125. 
THE AGENDA WAS AGREED BETWEEN PART “A” AND PART “B” (Confidential and ~Restricted Information) – Item 9
Agreed
126. 
POLICE REPORT (Item 10)

Police Community Support Officer (PCSO) Lorraine Kenneally was unable to attend the meeting, but had forwarded her monthly report in respect of November 2015.  The report informed Councillors that there had been 13 incidents in Great Torrington during November 2015.
Councillor Mrs C Simmons advised the meeting that she had attended a recent meeting with the Devon and Cornwall Police and Crime Commissioner.  Issues over funding arrangements were yet to be clarified although it was likely that there would still be considerable cuts.  The settlement is due sometime in December 2015.  Cllr Mrs C Simmons had questioned the long term prospects of PCSO’ retaining their Jobs.  Cllr Simmons had been advised that PCSO’s were not obliged to train as Fire Fighters, although some had signed up for this new opportunity. Phillip Gray, the new Inspector would like to attend a Town Council meeting in the future. 
The Town Clerk advised the meeting that the 1st PCSO meeting had taken place on the 2nd December at the Council offices.  It is likely that this will be a bi-monthly arrangement.

127.  GREAT TORRINGTON RESILIENCE/EMERGENCY PLAN – ITEM 11

Council Mrs R Funnell addressed the meeting in relation to an “Emergency Plan”. The idea being that it would ensure information was to hand, in any case of emergency.  The Plan must include contacts and details in relation to equipment and materials that might be needed. It should also identify vulnerable local people and should be updated annually.  The following actions will take place;
· Establish groups/agents etc. that would be in a position to help in an emergency,

· Obtain both the Torridge and Devon wide plans,

· Arrange meeting with appropriate members and draft an article for the CRIER,

· Draft a Plan for Great Torrington
128.
Health Services – Item 12
Cllr Mrs M Brown mentioned the Devon County Council Health and Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee debate on 10th November 2015 and how she was disappointed with the responses from members of the North Devon Health Trust (NDHT) and the Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG).

Phil Norrey is the Devon County Council representative in relation to the Success Regime which is in the development stage at present.

Members of Unite union delivered a 10,000 – name petition to John Hart (Leader of Devon County Council) opposing hospital bed closures in North Devon.
There followed further discussion in relation to bed closure.

129. 
REPORT FROM DEVON COUNTY COUNCILLOR – Item 13
Councillor A Boyd gave a report on: the “Heart of the South West” proposals for devolution (HotSW includes 17 local authorities, the two national parks, the Local Enterprise Partnership and the 3 Clinical Commissioning Groups); on the Joint Highway Procurement (Devon, Somerset and Plymouth); an update on Devon Highways; details regarding Public Health and the District Councils; an overview of the situation of the County Budget as we wait for the Chancellors’ announcement on the local government grants; as well as making comments regarding the various committees and outside bodies that he represents as a County Councillor, including: Health & Wellbeing Scrutiny; Corporate Scrutiny; Corporate Parenting; Marland School; the Two Moors Learning Partnership; Deepmoor Liaison; the Safer Devon Partnership; and the Torrington Referral Task Group.
130.
REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS – Item 14
· Cllr R Darch – Reported that TDC continues to move forward with its transformation programme and moving all members of staff to Riverbank House.

· Cllr R Darch – Reported that the Local Plan was being pushed forward with urgency. The next meeting with Torridge District Council and North Devon Council is on 17th December 2015. The Plan MUST be completed next year to be adopted in 2017, failure to complete would mean Government intervention.

· Cllr Mrs M Brown – Advised that there had been no further movement on the Planning Application for Hoopers Way  
131. 
OUTSIDE BODIES = Item 15
· Cllr Miss K Allin – Reported that she had been in contact with Great Torrington School (GTS) and they are keen to be involved with looking at youth work facilities in Great Torrington.  GTS has offered to survey their young people by putting a questionnaire on their Intranet for pupils to complete.
· Councillor A Williams - Reported on “Water Courses” around the town.  Volunteers at specific points do sampling for vertebrae in the water.  This is then converted into a score and measured against a trigger level which then sets out how good the water is.  There are 5 sample sites around Great Torrington and all 5 measures are above the trigger, indicating that the state of the water is good.
· Councillors Mrs M Brown – Reported that there were 17 people currently listed for Christmas lunch and there had been a very positive reaction to donating items. 
· Councillor R Darch – Reported on the Neighbourhood Plan.  There are now a number of sub groups that meet at various times with the next holistic meeting on 21 January 2016, which Cllr R Darch will now Chair.
· Councillor Miss S Mills – Reported on a superb Christmas Fair on Sunday 29th November 2016 which was very well supported by traders. It was suggested that a letter of thanks be sent by the Mayor to the Chairman of the Chamber of Trade.
· Councillor Mr R Darch – Reported that work on Jubilee Wood was moving on.  There had been a meeting with the Council’s Technicians and work to cut back the foliage would start in January 2016. Once this has been actioned a further plan of action will be complied. 

132.
ACCOUNTS PAID TO-DATE – Item 16
Noted

133. PART B – Item 17
None

The meeting finished at 8.45 pm
134. Date of next meeting - Item 18 

The next meeting will be Thursday 07 January 2016 at 7.00pm at the Methodist Church, Mill Street Torrington
Signed …………………………………………

Date …………………………………….
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